CITY OF OSWEGO
PLANNING BOARD

July 3, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:   Brit Hallenbeck, Mike Leszczynski, James Scanlon, Matthew Bacon, Justin Rudgick, and George Koenig.

MEMBERS ABSENT:  Mike Todd and Christina Chamberlain. 
Brit Hallenbeck called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m., Tuesday July 3, 2018.  Roll call was duly noted.
A motion to approve the minutes of the June 2018 meeting was made by Mike Leszczynski and seconded by Justin Rudgick; minutes unanimously approved.
Brit Hallenbeck made a motion that all actions taken tonight are excluded, exempt or Type II actions for the purpose of the State Environmental Quality Review Law unless otherwise stated.  Motion seconded by Mike Leszczynski, unanimous approval.

OLD BUSINESS:

A. Lead Agency’s Review of Full Environmental Assessment Form and Determination of Significance – 275 West First Street, Case 18-57; To allow for a 1875 sf. restaurant.
DISCUSSION:
Bob Abbott, architect for ESW Realty and Jim Napoleon, from Jim Napoleon & Associates, were present for the discussion.  Mr. Caraccioli said he will talk about what has transpired since the last meeting.  He said they sent out notifications to all of the various interested and involved agencies.  He said they heard back from a few of them.  He said there was a letter dated May 14th from the DOT.  He read the letter which stated they support the Planning Board assuming Lead Agency status.  It stated they believe they are an interested agency under SEQR and the State does not own this section of Route 48 or the traffic signals on Utica Street.  It also stated if a traffic impact study is prepared they would appreciate a copy due to the proximity of other State owned signals.  It stated they would encourage the city to consider pedestrian circulation on the site especially a connection to the adjacent Harbor Rail Trail Riverwalk.  Mr. Caraccioli said they also received a letter from SHPO on June 14th.  He said the letter states these comments relate only to historic and cultural resources and do not include potential environmental impacts to New York State parkland that may be involved.  The letter stated the site is adjacent to New York State Barge Canal historic district and contiguous to the New York State Armory.  It stated their archeology reviewer recommends a Phase 1A and 1B archaeological survey report to access the potential impacts on below ground historic resources.  Regarding the above ground historic resources it does not appear that the new building would directly or indirectly impact nearby resources.  It stated it may blend in better if the tower element with a metal roof is eliminated however that is not necessarily a preservation concern.  It stated regarding the impact on the railroad bridge it would be ideal if the site and planting plans could be modified to create more of a buffer both spacial and visual between the vehicle circulation area and the trail.  It stated it may be prudent for the city to require a traffic study to access the impact of a drive thru business as this location.  Mr. Caraccioli said there are also comments from an archeologist which stated a Phase 1A and 1B archeological survey is recommended for all portions of the project that will involve ground disturbance unless substantial prior ground disturbance can be documented.  Mr. Caraccioli said a traffic report was conducted.  He said the principal findings are that the existing highways will safely and satisfactorily accommodate the small volume of relocated and new traffic expected to be generated by the proposed development.  It stated the proposed development will produce a very small and manageable impact on the highways.  It stated levels of service at the unsignalized driveway intersection will be very acceptable and no significant impacts on traffic operation along West First Street or at the signalized intersection are anticipated.  It stated no geometric alterations of the existing highway system were found to be necessary as a result of the proposed development and none are recommended.  Mr. Caraccioli said the study was done by Jim Napoleon and Associates out of Syracuse.  He said the study was done at the insistence of the Planning Board.  He said they also received a drive thru citizen’s study conducted by two Oswego citizens which looked at various traffic impacts at Dunkin Donuts in and around Oswego and Central New York.  He said these are all part of the record.  Bob Abbott said since the last meeting the building and the site plan have not changed.  He said they hired Jim Napoleon who did the traffic study.  Mr. Napoleon said he went to the Dunkin Donuts on 104 on the eastside which is the busiest one in the area.  He said he took the cash register receipts and counted them out.  He said he made a basic assumption that he knows is false but allowed himself to exaggerate the traffic volumes involved.  He said he assumed that every time the cash register rang it was a car entering and leaving the site.  He said he added the volume of this traffic to the proposed site and performed an analysis.  He said he went to the signalized intersection and monitored the traffic there to determine the relative volumes of traffic coming east, west, north and south.  He said he determined from those volumes the perspective of how many of the existing vehicles going east to west will turn and go into the Dunkin Donuts.  He said he analyzed the turns and then added an additional volume of traffic.  He said he added that 1/3 of the traffic that would be at the Dunkin Donuts driveway would be brand new at the intersection.  He said this is a gross exaggeration.  He said he added all these traffic volumes together and performed analyses of them.  He said he found that the level of service at the signalized intersection remain the same.  He said there is no significant added delay.  He said his conclusion is there would be a .3 second average increase in delays.  He said he would have a hard time finding and measuring that .3 seconds.  He said his conclusion is there is no need to change any of the existing geometry or the operation of the signal to accommodate this traffic.  George Koenig asked if he considered the entrance and exit is directly opposite the entrance to Big M.  Mr. Napoleon said yes.  He said he found no significant problem whatever.  He said he was surprised to see the volumes of traffic were so well organized on the roadway where the driveway will be located.  He said there were backups for people coming across the bridge on Utica Street but not on West First Street.  Mr. Caraccioli said the last time Mr. Napoleon appeared before them was for a proposed Taco Bell next to a Dunkin Donuts.  He said it was a shared driveway.  He said a considerable amount of discussion was had regarding the potential stacking of vehicles.  He asked with the busy supermarket across the street from the drive thru service what did research find with respect to the potential of stacking vehicles that could interfere with the right of way on West First Street.  Mr. Napoleon said he started out by going to the existing Dunkin Donuts on Route 104.  He said he counted the number of vehicles that were in queue.  He said the volume was nine at the maximum.  He said the proposed site has stacking for ten vehicles.  He said he doesn’t believe there would be a backup onto West First Street.  Mr. Abbott said they have the drive thru window on the most remote side so they have maximum stackability.  He said the ten cars he is talking about are in the drive thru lane itself.  He said if cars come outside the drive thru lane they are still on their property.  He said there would be almost 15 cars before they hit the street.  He said even at peak hours they shouldn’t have cars stacking into the street.  Mr. Caraccioli asked what the time is from order to delivery.  Darlene Trepasso from Dunkin Donuts said they have a standard of two minutes thirty seconds.  Mr. Abbott said the concern is at that peak time are they going to stack into the street and the answer is no.  He said there are some Dunkins that have problems but they are on sites that are older.  He said they haven’t had any problems with stacking into the street in quite a while.  Brit Hallenbeck asked if there was anyone in the audience that would like to speak for or against this proposal and Anthony Pauldine came forward.  Anthony Pauldine said he did a Google search on how many vehicles are leaving the Dunkin Donuts drive thru.  He said during the peak hours a vehicles leaves the average Dunkin Donuts every 20 seconds.  He said he doesn’t care how many vehicles are stacked in the parking lot.  He said there are four places that cars can pull when they are heading south before they start blocking off the entrance and exit to Paul’s Big M.  He said if on average a vehicle is exiting every twenty seconds during peak hours they are either turning left or right.  He said if you can only fit four cars before you block off Paul’s Big M then where do those vehicles go.  James Scanlon asked what were the peak hours.  Anthony Pauldine said early morning.  He said he would have to go back to the Google search to see exactly.  The next to come forward was Molly Clark.  She asked how long of a period of time was studied for the traffic study and what day of the week and what hours.  She asked if he took into account accident reports at that intersection.  Mr. Napoleon said all studies were on week days.  Mrs. Clark asked what time of day.  Mr. Napoleon said 7-9:00 a.m. and 4-6:00 p.m.  The next to come forward was John Clark.  He asked if he got out of the car and walked across the street.  Mr. Napoleon said yes.  Mr. Clark said he has seen people almost get run over countless times on that corner.  He said the lights aren't timed well for people to cross the intersection.  He said it is a dangerous intersection.  He said if you turn off of the bridge going down West First Street where the Dunkin Donuts is proposed people will be trying to get into Big M and Dunkin Donuts and cars will be stacked up towards the bridge.  Mr. Napoleon said it isn’t true.  Mr. Clark said his personal driving practices trump his study.  He said this short, finite study isn’t good enough as far as the traffic and pedestrian safety is concerned.  He asked if they want to bring in an urban sprawl type of business into the downtown.  He said it doesn’t match the aesthetics that downtown is trying to go for.  He said he disagrees with the study.  The next to come forward was Anne Backer.  She held up a picture of Oswego around 1907.  She said this was the vision of Oswego when local businesses were local.  She said she isn’t saying Dunkin Donuts can’t put another Dunkin Donuts here.  She said she is saying they shouldn’t be allowed to put a drive thru business in the only gateway to our historic downtown area that is left untouched.  She is asking them to consider what the value is of their downtown and what do they want to promote for their downtown.  She asked if they want to promote a drive thru where they are encouraged to leave or do they want to encourage people to come downtown and park their car and get out and enjoy the downtown.  She said there are a lot of sites Dunkin Donuts can look at expanding to.  She said she has a loyal customer base so she isn’t worried about it.  She said she is worried about destroying the value of our historic area.  She said once they approve a drive thru for Dunkin Donuts who is to say that Burger King won’t be next.  She said she needs to sit and wait for the traffic light to turn before she can pull into Paul’s Big M in the morning.  She said it is going to congest traffic at that corner.  The next to come forward was Mercedes Niess.  She said she drives that intersection numerous times a day.  She said it is always busy and you always see people walking.  She said the vision for this city is to become a walking community.  She said they don’t have appropriate pedestrian crossings there.  She said the traffic study is Dunkin Donuts’ study so maybe it favors what they want it to say.  She said she and Kathleen Turner were the ones that did the citizen’s study.  She said the Dunkin Donuts staff is great at getting people in and out of the two Dunkin Donuts in the city.  She said that is because they are out there.  She said this is the beginning of the center of their downtown.  She said she doesn’t know how they are going to get people to exit without turning right for convenience sake.  She said West First Street gets congested.  She said now you are going to encourage people to drive through the downtown.  She said she doesn't know where the 2020 Vision Plan stands.  She said it needs to give the Planning Board the vision of where the city is going.  She said they need to have that plan approved.  She said she is concerned about the downtown businesses and she is concerned about the YMCA.  She said when you drive by you see many cars parked there.  She said the cars are going to go onto the streets so the congestion gets worse.  She said the city should be doing a pedestrian study of its own and a legitimate traffic study as well.  She said they have over 1,000 signatures on their petition.  She said when they look at the SEQR questions can they really say this will have no impact on this site and community.  Councilor McBrearty asked what happens when staff quits and they are training new staff or someone calls in during peak time.  She said that will slow everything down.  Mr. Abbott said it doesn’t affect the traffic study.  Tom Santurri said they pull employees from different locations when that happens.  Councilor McBrearty said she would ask the Planning Board to consider the reality that these plans fall apart and then what does that look like on our busy intersection.  The next to come forward was Tonya Ranalho.  She said she was hoping the land would be used for a beautiful park that the kids could play in.  She said the park could have the owner’s name that donated the land.  The next to come forward was Darlene Trepasso, director of operations at Dunkin Donuts.  She said she was born and raised in Oswego.  She said when she started it was a part-time job that has turned into a career.  She said it is a good place to work and they do a lot of things with communities and charities.  She said sometimes people call in.  She said one thing they have built into the business is they are layered quite well.  She said she lives ten minutes away as does her area manager so they go in when needed to avoid backups.  The next to come forward was Mary Kay Stone.  She said she feels very passionate about the renaissance that Oswego is having.  She said she would like them to picture what they are proposing to create.  She said it is shoehorned into a site that is not big enough for it.  She said it is surrounded by historic districts.  She said there are six National Register buildings within a block or two of it.  She said they are trying to crowd a drive thru restaurant into a very tiny spot.  She said it is going to crowd the YMCA and jeopardize it.  She asked what happens if the YMCA can no longer be profitable because people don’t find it convenient to go there.  She said it is going to crowd the railroad bridge.  She said SHPO wanted to see more of a buffer with landscaping.  Mr. Abbott said it is not shoehorned in.  He said it works very well.  He said the parking is sufficient.  He said any Dunkin Donuts will offer between 19 and 28 parking spaces.  He said very seldom will you find it more than half filled.  He said they tried to accommodate the YMCA by giving them six feet of their land through an easement.  He said they will have angled parking all the way down and it will also allow them to go behind their building for the additional parking they need.  He said right now there are 25-30 cars in that lot all day long pulling in and out.  He said no one has said anything about that traffic.  He said they have gone through this with a lot of other Dunkin Donuts.  He said the Village of Liverpool was very concerned about it and there have been no problems.  He said the traffic study was accurate.  He said their site is using the traffic that is already there.  He said they have a long stacking line.  The next to come forward was Kathleen Turner.  She said she was one of the local citizens that did the traffic study.  She said the building in Liverpool is beautiful.  She said it is on Route 370 that is a four lane highway plus a lane for cars to park in the road so that takes away any backup of people.  She said it doesn’t compare to Oswego.  She said they sat at 104 East at 10:30 on a Sunday.  She said the line from the drive thru was backed up so they had to park on 13th Street waiting to get in.  She said they found that to be rather disturbing.  She said there are times during the day when it is going to be a problem.  She said she is not against Dunkin Donuts coming into Oswego.  She said that corner is not the corner a drive thru Dunkin Donuts should be at.  The next to come forward was Mary Ann Donahue.  She said she looked behind the Armory to check out where the additional parking for the YMCA would be.  She said she was surprised to see a utility pole and trees.  She said the space is not that wide.  She said she is curious about how much it would cost to build the parking there and it doesn’t look like it would accommodate that many cars.  Mr. Caraccioli said that is the YMCA’s problem.  Mr. Abbott said it is not going to be a massive parking lot but they could probably get a dozen cars back there.  The next to come forward was Councilor Tesoriero.  He said the property has been for sale for 30+ years.  He said the YMCA could have purchased the property and chose not to.  Mr. Caraccioli said the City of Oswego does not own that lot.  He said they are put into the position of reviewing an application that has come before the Planning Board and Zoning Board by an independent third party purchaser who has proposed to purchase the property from an independent third party owner.  He said the City of Oswego has no ownership interest in this property.  Councilor Tesoriero said they can’t tell a private owner who he can sell his property to.  The next to come forward was Julie Fisher.  She said the state recommended a two phase artifact review.  She asked what the Board’s intent was to do with that recommendation.  Mr. Caraccioli said after the comments they will go through Part 2 of SEQR and there are a series of questions that relate to that point.  He said there were a few caveats in that letter that they will have a discussion about.  He said the most important one is if it can be demonstrated that the property had a significant prior ground disturbance.  Ms. Fisher said they know there used to be a candy factory there that burned down.  Mr. Caraccioli said there has been no other business or development on that site since then.  The next to come forward was Mark Tesoriero.  He asked about the Board’s function.  He said a drive thru is not allowed in that area so they would make an exception for Dunkin Donuts.  Mr. Caraccioli said it is allowed through special permit.  He said there are no variances that are being requested by the applicant.  He said the use is permitted and the area in which they are siting the store and the drive thru all fit on that footprint consistent with the city’s zoning regulations.  He said the drive thru component is subject to special permit.  He said the Zoning Board makes the determination on the drive thru component.  He said there is a set of criteria they will need to look at before making a determination.  He said the jurisdiction of the Planning Board is site plan approval.  He said they will be making certain decisions tonight but there won’t be a final decision made tonight because there are still more steps to be taken.  Mr. Tesoriero said if someone wanted to make the case that there is a better use for that space or maybe you should not have that because it doesn’t fit with what our community is trying to do, should they make that case here or at the Zoning Board.  Mr. Caraccioli said both.  He said this Board has jurisdiction over the site plan.  He said under the zoning ordinance there are multiple uses that are permitted in this zone.  He said there are several uses that probably would be better suited there but a restaurant with drive thru is permitted with a special permit and site plan review under our current zoning.  Mr. Tesoriero said he thinks a drive thru is inappropriate for that area.  He said the Midtown Plaza probably seemed great at the time but looking back on it it was probably a bad idea.  He said the Subway by Steamers looks like Las Vegas and doesn’t fit in.  He said in the future are they going to say this is a great idea or maybe they should have put something different there.  He said there is a case to be made of having something there rather than nothing but they made that argument in Fulton and when you drive through there it is just one drive thru after another.  Mercedes Niess asked how old is the zoning.  Mr. Caraccioli said it has gone through different modifications.  He said it was first adopted in 1940 and more recently in 1980.  He said there are amendments all the way through the years, right up until this administration.  He said it is a living, breathing document.  He said there is a commission looking at it now.  Mercedes Niess asked if there is a deadline for this project.  Mr. Caraccioli said once the application is complete, the public hearings are completed and SEQR is finished the Board can’t just sit on a case.  He said if they sat on it for more than 62 days then it gets approved by default.  Mercedes Niess said she didn’t know if there was a contract deadline.  Mr. Caraccioli said he doesn’t know and it isn’t material to our analysis.  Mercedes Niess said other communities have zoning laws that restrict some things in some areas.  She said she is hoping this is a lesson to be learned and she knows Councilor Tesoriero is in charge of the zoning revolution.  Councilor Tesoriero said he is not in charge of the zoning code rewrite.  He said he is not on that Board.  He said they don’t want to be restrictive to the point that they are trying to inhibit growth but they are trying to get better.  He said right now they are stuck with what is law and that is law right now.  The next to come forward was Mary Ann Donahue.  She said it may be law but that doesn’t mean you have to grant that special permission.  She said walkability gets more and more press.  She said it is the trend.  She said walkability adds to the aesthetics, the beauty, and the livability of any city.  She said they would be ill-advised to put in a drive thru.  Mr. Tesoriero asked the Board to explain how the process works.  Mr. Caraccioli said the application has been submitted for review and consideration.  He said there are two steps – the Zoning Board and the Planning Board.  He said the Zoning Board is involved because of the drive thru service.  He said the Planning Board declared itself Lead Agency because the final decision on the site plan rests with the Planning Board.  He said the next thing they have to do is go through the SEQR.  He said given the location next to the historic resources this is a Type I action which means it is a long review.  He said they are going to go through a series of questions and the Board will have an internal debate.  He said at the end of that the Board has to make a fundamental determination whether there is any impact to the environment as a result of this application.  He said if they determine there is an impact then there is what is called a positive declaration that could trigger a series of other studies and reports.  He said they can also choose to issue a negative declaration indicating there is no negative impact on the environment.  He said once the Board has made those determinations it will go to the Zoning Board.  He said the Zoning Board will look at the drive thru component and make certain determinations there.  He said it would have to come back to this Board for a final determination.  Mr. Caraccioli said they will need to go through the long form of the SEQR.  He said there are 18 questions with subquestions.  He said if you answer no to any of the questions the analysis stops for that area and they move on.  He said if they answer yes then they go through the subquestions to determine if there is any impact that may occur.  He said one choice is no or small impact and the other is moderate to large impact.  He said if they choose moderate to large impact that will trigger a further review under Part III.  He said that is designed to see if there are further studies or mitigating factors that can be utilized to make the project compliant with environmental concerns.  Justin Rudgick asked if they should reserve the SEQR process until the end because if the applicant makes some modifications that could influence their decision in terms of the environmental checklist.  Mr. Caraccioli said they can start the process tonight but there is nothing in the law that requires them to finish it tonight.  He said he doesn’t think they have all the information available to make a final determination tonight.  He said he thinks they can get through the SEQR but there may still be some issues that need further investigating.  He listed the questions.
1. Impact on Land - Proposed action may involve construction on, or physical alteration of, the land surface of the proposed site.  Mr. Caraccioli said clearly it will.    

a. The proposed action may involve construction on land where depth to water table is less than 3 feet.  The Board said no.

b. The proposed action may involve construction on slopes of 15% or greater.  Mr. Caraccioli said all around the property there is a fence being proposed so he doesn’t think it hit the 15% slope.  The Board said no.

c. The proposed action may involve construction on land where bedrock is exposed, or generally within 5 feet of existing ground surface.  The Board said no.

d. The proposed action may involve the excavation and removal of more than 1,000 tons of natural material.  The Board said no.

e. The proposed action may involve construction that continues for more than one year or in multiple phases.  The Board said no.

f. The proposed action may result in increased erosion, whether from physical disturbance or vegetation removal (including from treatment by herbicides).  The Board said no.
g. The proposed action is, or may be, located within a Coastal Erosion hazard area.  Mr. Caraccioli said all up and down Lake Ontario there are Coastal Erosion areas and in some parts of the Oswego River.  He said this stretch of the Oswego River is not designated a Coastal Erosion hazard area.  The Board said no.

2. Impact on Geological Features – The proposed action may result in the modification or destruction of, or inhibit access to, any unique or unusual land forms on the site (e.g., cliffs, dunes, minerals, fossils, caves).  The Board said no.

3. Impacts on Surface Water – The proposed action may affect one or more wetlands or other surface water bodies (e.g., streams, rivers, ponds or lakes).  Mr. Caraccioli said it is adjacent to the Oswego River.  He said there are no wetlands on the property.  He said it is completely removed from the river and there is no access from the property to the river.  The Board said no.

4. Impact on Ground Water – The proposed action may result in new or additional use of ground water, or may have the potential to introduce contaminants to ground water or an aquifer.  The Board said no.  

5. Impact on Flooding – The proposed action may result in development on lands subject to flooding.  Mr. Caraccioli said it is not in a flood zone.  The Board said no.

6. Impacts on Air – The proposed action may include a state regulated air emission source.  The Board said no.  

7. Impact on Plants and Animals – The proposed action may result in a loss of flora or fauna.  The Board said no.  

8. Impact on Agricultural Resources – The proposed action may impact agricultural resources.  The Board said no.

9. Impact on Aesthetic Resources – The land use of the proposed action are obviously different from, or are in sharp contrast to, current land use patterns between the proposed project and a scenic or aesthetic resource.  George Koenig said yes.  Brit Hallenbeck said no.  Mr. Caraccioli said this is where they need to turn to the zoning ordinance and look at the uses that are permitted.  He said they can agree that the aesthetic resource is the river and the Harbor Trail.  He asked if the land use of the proposed action is obviously different from, or are in sharp contrast to, current land use patterns between the proposed project and a scenic or aesthetic resource.  He said the land now is vacant.  He said opposite to the south is a gas station which is a permitted use by special permit, a liquor store which is permitted by right, and a supermarket that is also permitted by right.  George Koenig said he is talking about the space the proposed project is going to be on and not the surrounding area.  Mr. Caraccioli said he things they have to look at both.  He suggested they go through the subsections first.
a. Proposed action may be visible from any officially designated federal, state, or local scenic or aesthetic resource.

b. The proposed action may result in the obstruction, elimination or significant screening of one or more officially designated scenic views.

c. The proposed action may be visible from publicly accessible vantage points: 

i. Seasonally (e.g., screened by summer foliage, but visible during other seasons)

ii. Year round

d. The situation or activity in which viewers are engaged while viewing the proposed action is:

i. Routine travel by residents, including travel to and from work

ii. Recreational or tourism based activities
e. The proposed action may cause a diminishment of the public enjoyment and appreciation of the designated aesthetic resource.

f. There are similar projects visible within the following distance of the proposed project:

0-1/2 mile

½ - 3 mile

3-5 mile

5+ mile

Mr. Caraccioli said within the context of not only the site but the surrounding neighborhood, one could argue also across the river at the former Tim Horton’s which is now Aspen Dental and Urgent Care, those are the developments that may or may not impact the aesthetics.  George Koenig asked if the section of property along Utica Street is a public park.  Brit Hallenbeck said that isn’t going to change.  He said that is owned by the City of Oswego.  Mr. Caraccioli said the site plan is wholly located on private property.  George Koenig said it is visible from the Harbor Trail so that would be an impact.  Brit Hallenbeck said he feels it is a small impact.  James Scanlon asked how well you can see that walkway standing on the lot now.  He said it is a small impact.  Mr. Abbott said right now all the overgrowth along the wall will be cleared out.  He said they will do whatever they need to do fill-wise or grading-wise so it is good for the public to use.  He said they are also proposing a patio out there so people can sit out there.  He said if anything that is enhancing the area.  James Scanlon said the tree line is pretty overgrown so is the view really going to be in jeopardy.  Mr. Abbott said they are going back to their property line.  James Scanlon said the tree line is way beyond that so how would it affect that view.  Brit Hallenbeck asked for a show of hands for 9a that no or small impact will occur.  The majority said no or small impact will occur.  Mr. Caraccioli asked if they are answering yes to 9 and then going through the analysis.  Brit Hallenbeck said he thinks they should.  The Board agreed.  

9a.
The majority said no or small impact.

9b.
The Board said no.

9c.
The Board said small impact.

9d.
The Board said no.

9e.
The Board said no or small impact.

9f.
The Board said small impact.

Mr. Caraccioli asked if there are any other impacts as relates to the aesthetic resources.  The Board said no.  
10. Impact on Historic and Archeological Resources – The proposed action may occur in or adjacent to a historic or archaeological resource.  Mr. Caraccioli said clearly that is yes.  

a. The proposed action may occur wholly or partially within, or substantially contiguous to, any buildings, archaeological site or district which is listed on or has been nominated by the NYS Board of Historic Preservation for inclusion on the State or National Register of Historic Places.  Mr. Caraccioli said clearly yes based on the letter from SHPO.  The Board agreed moderate to large.
b. The proposed action may occur wholly or partially within, or substantially contiguous to, an area designated as sensitive for archaeological sites on the NY State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) archaeological site inventory.  The Board said moderate to large.

c. The proposed action may occur wholly or partially within, or substantially contiguous to, an archaeological site not included on the NY SHPO inventory.  The Board said no.

d. Other impacts.  None were listed.
e. Mr. Caraccioli said you have to do e if any of the answers before have triggered a moderate to large impact.

i. The proposed action may result in the destruction or alteration of all or part of the site or property.  The Board said no.
ii. The proposed action may result in the alteration of the property’s setting or integrity.  The Board said no.

iii. The proposed action may result in the introduction of visual elements which are out of character with the site or property, or may alter its setting.  Brit Hallenbeck asked the audience to be quiet since it is not time to comment.  Donald Vanouse asked how it is not time to comment when they are saying things that are unacceptable to the people hearing what they are saying.  Brit Hallenbeck said they are in the middle of SEQR.  Mr. Caraccioli said he has rights and remedies and he knows that.  Donald Vanouse said the right to remedy is to ask how they can overlook what is in the guidelines they are consulting.  Mr. Caraccioli said as a former member of the Board he knows that this interruption is completely unwarranted.  He asked that he refrain from further speaking.  George Koenig said it referred to a tower element with a metal roof.  He said that would be an introduction of a visual element.  Justin Rudgick said SHPO also said it is not necessarily a preservation concern.  George Koenig said it doesn’t talk about preservation.  He said it says impact on the historic resource.  Mr. Caraccioli said the letter said it may blend better with the surrounding buildings if the tower element with the metal roof is eliminated however this is not necessarily a preservation concern.  George Koenig said preservation isn’t the question here.  Brit Hallenbeck said in his opinion it fits with the other properties.  The majority of the Board agreed no or small impact.  George Koenig said he disagrees.   

11. Impact on Open Space and Recreation – The proposed action may result in a loss of recreational opportunities or a reduction of an open space resource as designated in any adopted municipal open space plan.  Brit Hallenbeck said it is a private, vacant lot.  Mr. Caraccioli said it is private property.  He said it is adjacent to the YMCA that uses it for parking through the graces of the current property owner.  The Board said no.

12. Impact on Critical Environmental Areas – The proposed action may be located within or adjacent to a critical environmental area (CEA).  Mr. Caraccioli said this is not in a critical environmental area.  He said the only one in Oswego County is in Sandy Creek.
13. Impact on Transportation – The proposed action may result in a change to existing transportation systems.  Brit Hallenbeck said he thinks the traffic study was clear.  Mr. Caraccioli said they should go through the subquestions.  
a. Projected traffic increase may exceed capacity of existing road network.  The Board said no.

b. The proposed action may result in the construction of paved parking area for 500 or more vehicles.  The Board said no. 

c. The proposed action will degrade existing transit access.  The Board said no.  James Scanlon said there are no Centro stops at that corner. 

d. The proposed action will degrade existing pedestrian or bicycle accommodations.  George Koenig said he thinks it will do that.  Brit Hallenbeck said he thinks it will be a small impact if it does at all.  The majority agreed it would be no or small impact.

e. The proposed action may alter the present pattern of movement of people or goods.  Brit Hallenbeck said according to the traffic study it will be no or small impact.  George Koenig said he disagrees.  The majority of the Board agreed it will be no or small impact.

Mr. Caraccioli said they backed into the answer of the primary question by reviewing the subquestions.  He said it doesn't make it invalid.  He said the primary question was answered yes and each of the subquestions were no or small impact may occur.

14. Impact on Energy – The proposed action may cause an increase in the use of any form of energy.  The Board said no.

15. Impact on Noise, Odor, and Light – The proposed action may result in an increase in noise, odors, or outdoor lighting.  Brit Hallenbeck said they are going to have down lighting so he would say no.  The Board agreed.
16. Impact on Human Health – The proposed action may have an impact on human health from exposure to new or existing sources of contaminants.  George Koenig said the subquestion said “the proposed action is located within 1500 feet of a school, hospital, licensed day care center, group home, nursing home or retirement community”.  He asked what about the YMCA.  James Scanlon asked where the impact on human health would be.  He said that would be no.  George Koenig said he doesn’t think so.  Brit Hallenbeck asked if the consensus was no and the majority of the Board agreed.  
17. Consistency with Community Plans – The proposed action is not consistent with adopted land use plans.  Mr. Caraccioli said the land use plan which is zoning clearly allows for a number of uses.  He stated the permitted use are retail stores, business offices, personal service, restaurants and bars, hotels and motels, religious institutions, community centers, indoor recreation, clubs, funeral homes, and accessory uses.  He said permitted with a special permit are gasoline stations and car washes, drive-in service, wholesale stores, public utility facilities, commercial parking, automobile sales, and a host of other ones.  He said it is consistent with the adopted land use plans.  The Board agreed.

18. Consistency with Community Character – The proposed project is inconsistent with the existing community character.  Mr. Caraccioli said he thinks it is relevant to go through the subquestions.  
a. The proposed action may replace or eliminate existing facilities, structures, or areas of historic importance to the community.  The Board said no.

b. The proposed action may create a demand for additional community services (e.g. schools, police and fire).  The Board said no.

c. The proposed action may displace affordable or low-income housing in an area where there is a shortage of such housing.  The Board said no.

d. The proposed action may interfere with the use or enjoyment of officially recognized or designated public resources.  George Koenig asked about the Harbor Trail.  Mr. Caraccioli said it is adjacent to it but the question is would it interfere with one’s ability to utilize the trail.  James Scanlon said it might enhance it if they get some of that brush in the back out of there.  The majority of the Board agreed no or small impact.
e. The proposed action is inconsistent with the predominant architectural scale and character.  George Koenig said the historic downtown Oswego.  He said they are talking about the gateway to the historic downtown.  He said it certainly doesn’t fit into that.  Matthew Bacon said they talked about the surrounding buildings previously where there is a liquor store, gas station and grocery store.  George Koenig said a drive thru restaurant isn’t going to enhance it.  Mr. Caraccioli said the question is the proposed action is inconsistent with the predominant architectural scale and character.  George Koenig said he thinks it is moderate to large.  James Scanlon said they redid the building to have it work more architecturally.  The majority of the Board agreed no or small impact.  
f. Proposed action is inconsistent with the character of the existing natural landscape.  Brit Hallenbeck said it is a vacant lot.  Matthew Bacon said the trees are going to stay there.
Mr. Caraccioli said going back to the primary question “the proposed project is inconsistent with the existing community character”.  George Koenig said yes.  Brit Hallenbeck said they answered everything no.  Mr. Caraccioli said you can answer the primary question yes and answer all of the subquestions with no or small impact.  The Board agreed the primary question should be yes.  Mr. Caraccioli said there is a Part 3 because the impact on historical and archeological resources has potentially moderate to large impacts that may occur.  He said the subquestions seem to suggest there was no or small impact but then they have the letter from SHPO that recommends the Phase 1A & 1B archeological study.  He said it states if it can be demonstrated that the project did not have significant ground disturbance that the need for such a report could be alleviated.  Justin Rudgick said SHPO recommended but that doesn't mean required.  He said they gave the opportunity for the applicant to demonstrate proof of prior ground disturbance.  He said if the applicant could demonstrate that because there was a factory there to SHPO’s satisfaction then we can move forward.  He said if they can’t then the Board will recommend a Phase 1A archeological survey.  Mr. Caraccioli said he recommends that be a condition.  He said SHPO with respect to traffic said it may be prudent for the city to require a traffic study to assess the impacts of a drive thru business at this location.  He said that was done and is part of the record.  He said other than the archeological question they are complete here but they are not complete enough for him to recommend they vote on the impact.  He said the Zoning Board can still proceed.  He said this Planning Board has the final say on the final site plan.  He said if there is a change in the drive thru component after a review by the Zoning Board it would have to come back to the Planning Board anyway.  He said there is no need to finalize the SEQR tonight and they don’t have all the information necessary to do that.  
DECISION:
Justin Rudgick made a motion to table this case.  Motion seconded by James Scanlon, unanimous approval.

B. Site Plan Review & Approval – 275 West First Street, Case 18-06; To allow for a 1875 sf. restaurant, Section 280-34(C).

DISCUSSION:
 Mr. Caraccioli asked if there is anything they are proposing to change with the site plan.  Mr. Abbott said no.  He said they only changed the site plan based on trying to cooperate with the YMCA for their parking.  He said they don’t see any reason to modify their site plan at this point.  Brit Hallenbeck asked if there was anyone in the audience that would like to speak for or against this proposal and Mary Vanouse came forward.  She asked if they have considered the subterranean tunnel that goes under this property and whether it will have any effect on the site plan.  Mr. Abbott said this is a one story light building.  He said the foundation won’t go deeper than four feet.  Mary Vanouse said there is a tunnel that goes under there.  Mr. Abbott said he is unaware of any tunnel.  Brit Hallenbeck said it doesn’t go under this property.  Mr. Abbott said it is completely off of their property.  He said there is also a concrete retaining wall that has been there for many years.  He said they aren't coming near that.  Mr. Caraccioli said the environmental determination has to be made first before the final determination can be made so they will have to table this.
DECISION:
Mike Leszczynski made a motion to table this case.  Motion seconded by Justin Rudgick, unanimous approval.

C. Off-Street Parking Plan Review & Approval – 275 West First Street, Case 18-07; To allow parking for a 1875 sf. restaurant, Section 280-52(H).

DECISION:
Matthew Bacon made a motion to table this case.  Motion seconded by James Scanlon, unanimous approval.
D. Advisory to the ZBA – Special Permit Use – 275 West First Street, Case 18-08; To allow drive-in service, Section 280-33(B).

DISCUSSION:
Brit Hallenbeck asked if there was anyone in the audience that would like to speak for or against this proposal and Mary Vanouse came forward.  She asked if the setbacks were considered or were they waived.  Brit Hallenbeck said there were no variances.  Mary Vanouse said it doesn’t seem like a large enough piece of property.  Brit Hallenbeck said she would have to speak to Jim Bell about that.  Mary Vanouse asked if that is because it is in the part of the city where the buildings were right on top of each other.  Brit Hallenbeck said he can’t speak to that.  He said they vote on variances if they have them.  Mr. Caraccioli said based on the dimensional requirements for a B2 it met all the requirements.
DECISION:
Matthew Bacon made a motion for a favorable advisory to the Zoning Board for a special permit.  Motion seconded by James Scanlon, vote 5-1 (nay vote from George Koenig).

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Lead Agency’s Review of Full Environmental Assessment Form and Determination of Significance – 1 West Seneca Street, Case 18-69; To allow for the construction of a 40’x90’ commercial building.
DISCUSSION:
 Anthony Pauldine was present for the discussion.  Mr. Caraccioli said Anthony Pauldine had a project a year ago that went through the process and they completed the long environmental review given the historic designation of the Cahill Building and proximity to the river.  He said this Board made a negative declaration on the environmental impact.  He said the only thing that was proposed at that time was the restoration of the Cahill Building and retail space inside the building.  He said now a separate commercial space is proposed on the same site but away from the building so it is detached.  He said it requires the same environmental analysis but the more impactful project was the Cahill Building given it is a historic structure.  He said this Board and the Zoning Board determined there were no environmental impacts.  He said there is in SEQR a prohibition against segmenting a project.  He said if you know there are multiple phases to a project you don’t do the environmental review on Phase 1 and then push off the environmental review on Phase 2 and 3 to a later date.  He said when you do that it violates SEQR.  He said they don’t have that situation here.  He said this is one of the exceptions to segmenting.  He said the project wasn’t thought of, it wasn’t on paper, and it wasn’t presented.  He said there was no segmentation of this.  He said his legal opinion is they can rely on the prior determination of no environmental impact for this project unless they think there is.  He said it is on the same property.  He said it is a different use – commercial space versus residential space.  He said there is ample parking and away from the historic resources.  George Koenig said he thinks he remembers Anthony Pauldine saying the design will harmonize with the historic character of the Cahill Building.  Anthony Pauldine said they have chosen to place the building in the furthermost point of the property.  He said the building will be one story and positioned so it is not blocking the Cahill Building.  He said it will have the same historic metal roof as the Cahill Building.  He said the gable end will have stone on it.  He said it will look like a building that is somewhat period.  Mr. Caraccioli said they can adopt the prior negative declaration for this particular project and that would satisfy the analysis.  
DECISION:
Matthew Bacon made a motion for a negative declaration.  Motion seconded by Mike Leszczynski, unanimous approval.

2. Site Plan Review & Approval – 1 West Seneca Street, Case 18-70; To allow for the construction of a 40’x80’ commercial building, Section 280-34(C).  
DECISION:
Mike Leszczynski made a favorable motion for site plan approval.  Motion seconded by James Scanlon, unanimous approval.

3. Off-Street Parking Plan Review & Approval – 1 West Seneca Street, Case 18-71; To allow parking for the construction of a 40’x80’ commercial building, Section 280-52(E).  

DECISION:
James Scanlon made a favorable motion for parking plan approval.  Motion seconded by Mike Leszczynski, unanimous approval.

James Scanlon made a motion to adjourn at 8:38 p.m.  Motion seconded by George Koenig, unanimous approval.
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